COMMITTEE ON REAL ESTATE
November 13, 2018
A meeting of the Committee on Real Estate was held this date beginning at 3:57 p.m. at City Hall, 80 Broad Street, First Floor Conference Room.
Notice of this meeting was sent to all local news media.
PRESENT
Chairman Moody, Councilmember White, Councilwoman Jackson, Councilmember Waring, and Mayor Tecklenburg Staff: Susan Herdina, Colleen Carducci, Chip McQueeney, Christopher Morgan, Jacob Lindsey, and Bethany Whitaker, Council Secretary 
The meeting was opened with an invocation provided by Councilwoman Jackson. 
Approval of Minutes
On the motion of Councilmember White, seconded by Councilwoman Jackson, the Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of the October 23, 2018 meeting.
Request approval for the Mayor to execute the Sublease Agreement whereby the City subleases office and storage space located within the Charleston City Arts Center located at 134 Cannon Street to PURE Theatre for a period of three years with two additional one year options. (TMS No. 460-11-04-155)
Ms. Carducci stated that this was approved over a year ago as a Lease. It was being renovated, and the renovations were soon to be completed. When it was completed, and they took occupancy, PURE  Theatre would be leasing  2 spaces from the City. They were two office-type spaces on the rear side of the building. It would be a three year lease, with two one year extensions. The rent was similar to what the City had charged other entities leasing in a City facility. One of the spaces was a shared operational type space and it was the only way in the building when a truck came in to load the stage. So, the lease required that they leave open the center areas of that space, so that when the garage doors were open on both ends of the space, another group could come through with whatever they needed to bring in and out of the stage. PURE Theatre was in agreement with that, and they would be responsible for all of the common area cleaning, unless there was an event taking place elsewhere in the facility, at which time whoever was renting the space would be responsible for that. 
Councilmember Waring asked what the costs of renovation were. Ms. Carducci said that the City wasn’t paying for the renovation, but they were paying an annual rent for ten years starting just above $275,000 per year. That was for the entire facility. Councilmember Waring asked how many square feet PURE Theatre was leasing. Ms. Carducci said they were using about 600 square feet. Councilmember Waring asked if it gave PURE Theatre any priority to the main venue and Ms. Carducci said the Agreement was very specific for just the office space. It required them to come back to Council for any other use or purpose in the building. It was being contemplated that they would rent the performance hall on a weekly basis, and pay a fee. Cultural Affairs would be the one facilitating the rentals, so they would facilitate that with PURE Theatre and/or other groups wanting to use the performance hall. There was another exhibit space there, and that space could be rented as well. There was another agreement that may come back to Council. PURE Theatre was considering investing in some lights and curtains for the facility, and so when/if that occurred, they would need an agreement pertaining to those types of things being put into the performance hall for use and liability. The details of that hadn’t been worked out yet. 
Councilmember Waring stated that there was an article in the paper about probably tax increases that they would have to do, and he didn’t want to get caught up in a negative lease on a property that was costing them $275,000 a year. He would hope they would at least break even when they began to rent out the larger spaces. Chairman Moody asked if the rate was at market and Ms. Carducci said that it was slightly discounted based on their usable square footage. The City was paying all of the utilities. Councilmember Waring said that if the City wasn’t covering its costs, they may need to pause before they did that. He didn’t want to support a tax increase that would have a large loss. With future agreements, calculating the cost should be a priority. Councilwoman Jackson stated that they weren’t expected with the lease to give discounts for the performance hall. PURE Theatre would be paying competitive rates. Ms. Carducci said she didn’t think the rate structure had been established yet. She thought that PURE Theatre would like to have certain series of weeks that it would control the theatre, but those conversations were still happening. Councilwoman Jackson asked if, when they established this, they expected to break even. She asked if they had some sort of budget they were envisioning for what they would charge compared to what they would make. Councilmember Waring said that was an important question and it would be nice to find the answer to that when they established the rate structure. Mayor Tecklenburg stated that they entered into the lease to provide an affordable space for community art groups. It would be a facility that they would all be proud of. Smaller community art groups had been getting pushed out because they couldn’t afford the rents and there might not be availability with other theatres. So, the intent was to have a multi-use facility that anyone could rent. They had been showing it to musical promotors, art groups, and theatre groups. It was a stabilizing factor to have a group that was willing to commit to a number of performances. PURE Theatre was willing to put on 6-8 per year. They would certainly try to break even. The only consideration that they may be giving to PURE Theatre, on the rent, would be the fact that PURE Theatre was looking to invest $50,000-$75,000 in equipment, and they would give them a break on the rent if they made that investment. That agreement should be coming to one of the next meetings. Councilmember White said that it may be valuable for them to have a proforma on the property. He was sure there would be a deficit, but the question was how much it would be. This was a ten-year lease, and they also had the space at WestEdge, which was around the same rent per year. These were future commitments that they were making. Mayor Tecklenburg stated that to give them a little margin for the next year, the budget for this year anticipated that the City would start paying rent in April or May, so they had some reserved that they would be able to forward to next year. That would help them get to ‘full occupancy’. Chairman Moody said that the proforma was a guideline, and as they started to rent it out, they could see if the targets were being hit. Ms. Herdina said that when they brought it to Council, it had been anticipated that the revenue would be $100,000. Chairman Moody said he was looking at each area separately, and he would like to know what each area would be bringing in.
On the motion of Councilmember White, seconded by Councilwoman Jackson, the Committee voted unanimously to approve the above item with the amendment that when any future contracts came to them, that they had the proforma for the build-out. 
Request authority for the Mayor to execute the attached Amendment to the Management Agreement between the Old Exchange Building Commission and the City, extending the term of the Agreement from November 23, 2018 to November 23, 2019.
Ms. Herdina stated that this was the annual renewal of the Management Agreement for the Old Exchange Building. The Commission had already renewed it and they were asking for approval to extend it for one more year. Councilmember White asked if there was a reason they didn’t do it for an extended period of time. They approved this every year. Ms. Herdina said that in the past, there was some controversy on the Commission’s part about whether they wanted to continue to extend it, so they were only willing to extend it on a yearly basis. She would go back and check because there were different people on the Commission now, and they may not feel the same way. Chairman Moody asked what the purpose of the Agreement was and why there wasn’t someone else managing it. Ms. Herdina said she couldn’t answer it, because it had been in place for so long, but she was happy to ask that question. The arrangement had been in place for a long time, and there were benefits to the City, but she couldn’t say what they were. Councilmember White said that it probably wasn’t financially lucrative. Chairman Moody said that the City was getting reimbursed and so, he asked why the City was in the middle of it. Ms. Carducci said it was 100% reimbursement from the State to the City. It was a State program to manage the facility, and they passed it through to the City. Mayor Tecklenburg said that he had been told that the City used to meet at that building for City Council meetings. 
On the motion of Councilmember Waring, seconded by Councilmember White, the Board voted unanimously to approve the above item. 
Request authority for the Mayor to execute the Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Charleston and the Charleston County School District for improvements to the Stoney Field playing field. 
On the motion of Councilmember Waring, seconded by Councilwoman Jackson, the Committee voted unanimously to defer the above item.
Councilmember Waring asked if this was part of the $2.274 million they owed. Ms. Herdina said there would be deductions from that for the expenses that were incurred. Councilmember Waring said they had owed the money for about 8 years and asked how it had the same purchasing power. He asked if that would be addressed with the school district. Ms. Carducci said that the agreement was written so that the school district was to allocate funds in the 2016-2021 Capital Plan. So, they had done that, and the $2.2741 million that they owed the City would be used towards the Stoney Field improvements, which the Exchange Agreement permitted. It specifically referred to Stoney Field as the vehicle for which the City would get the funds. It also said it could be used towards other assets in an exchange, but Stoney Field was the primary that the City wanted to make sure got restored/repaired. Their work for the field replacements was intended to be funded by them. 
An ordinance authorizing the Mayor to execute, on behalf of the City of Charleston, a Development Agreement between the City and 1776, LLC governing the development of properties owned by 1776, LLC, located on Johns Island, in the City of Charleston, Charleston County, South Carolina, consisting of the following tracts: (1) approximately 12.645 acres on River Road, designated as TMS No. 346-00-00-004; (2) approximately 22.91 acres on River Road and Maybank Highway, designated as TMS No. 346-00-00076; (3) approximately 4.947 acres, being a portion of TMS No. 346-00-00-258; and (4) approximately 4.389 acres, being a portion of TMS No. 346-00-00-259. 
Mr. McQueeney stated that this was the Development Agreement for the property. This would the future home of the northern pitchfork. They would be hearing, at Council, an amended planning and development. The Development Agreement served to lock in the development rights for 5 years. Essentially, the agreement incorporated the amended provisions of the PUD and would lock in the rights. Both the development agreement and the amended PUD would require a public hearing at the Planning Commission and City Council. Tonight, they were requesting approval of the ordinance adopting the development agreement and to give it first reading. The pitchfork road property ended having a lot more space than anticipated and the developer had agreed to give a portion to the City. The County had the funds now, and was ready to build the road, once the City took Title to the road right-of-way from the developer. That would include the bike/ped path, and all drainage facilities. The amended PUD would allow the developer to build the same amount of density within that PUD that they would have, had they not donated the extra space for the road. There was a farmers market and a dog park originally planned that would be going away to be used for development and open space. There was no more density created and it was the same amount of units on a little bit less space. The developers were there to answer questions.
Mr. Lindsey said that from the Planning Department’s perspective, this was all about transportation. This was a model, in his opinion, for how developments should work, because they were giving the City the dirt for the road. This formed a key link in their transportation network. The County had it designed and ready to go, so this was a major step forward in their opinion.
The Committee voiced their thanks to the developer.
On the motion of Councilmember Waring,  seconded by Councilwoman Jackson, the Committee voted unanimously to approve the above item. 
Consider the following annexations:
i. 1310 N. Edgewater Drive (TMS #: 349-14-00-009) 0.62 acre, West Ashley (District 11). The property is owned by Grant and Jennifer Zinkon. 
ii. 1389 River Road (TMS #: 311-00-00-025) 10.94 acres, Johns Island (District 5). The property is owned by Knapp A. Partnership. 
iii. 1381 River Road (TMS #: 311-00-00-097) 1.28 acres, Johns Island (District 5). The property is owned by Knapp A. Partnership.
Councilwoman Jackson asked what would be happening on the Johns Island parcels. Mr. Morgan said that they wanted to annex for residential development. They requested SR-1, but the City thought it should be RR-1, which was 3.5 units per acre. 
On the motion of Councilmember Waring, seconded by Councilwoman Jackson, the Committee voted unanimously to approve the above annexations. 
Update on Archer School
Mayor Tecklenburg said that they had a contract with the school district to buy the property. There had been a due diligence period to look into how much it might cost and it turned out to be quite expensive. They had also gone to the BAR to see what they might allow to be removed of the building, and they weren’t very receptive to that proposal. For the City to take advantage of tax credits, it would have to partner with a private entity. That could certainly be done, but it added some complication. The property was in a good spot to be redeveloped for housing by a private developer because they could obtain historic tax credits, opportunity zone credits, and for low-income housing credits. Given how far they had gotten with BAR and the projected cost of redevelopment, he was going to recommend that the City take a pass on this and let the school district sell it to another entity. They had done a wonderful job helping them study the potential of renovation on the property.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Councilmember White asked what the estimated cost was. Kevin Drexel stated that with acquisition, they were over $300,000 per unit. That was with them being able to demolish part of the building. The price per unit was high for affordable housing, given the density on the site. Chairman Moody asked if they needed to notify the school district that they were no longer interested. Mayor Tecklenburg said that he had told them verbally that he was going to take this matter before Council. He would like to send a letter formally to the school district that the City was going to pass. He wanted to thank Mr. Drexel for the time that he had put into the research for this. The number had not included the land cost which added more per unit. 
Chairman Moody said that the item was an update and asked if they could make a motion. Ms. Herdina said that she didn’t think they needed a motion. They were going to recommend that the Mayor write a letter, saying that the City wasn’t going to go forward with the purchase. 
Having no further business, the Committee adjourned at 4:35 p.m.
									Bethany Whitaker
									Council Secretary
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